The lived experiences of teenage girls living with scoliosis and the effect of a peer support group, *Curvy Girls*.

A Qualitative Hermeneutical Exploration

by

Kristina Amja

Faculty of Dentistry

McGill University, Montreal



April 2021

A thesis submitted to McGill University in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the Master of Science Degree in the Faculty of Dentistry

Table of Contents

Abstract	4
Résumé	6
Acknowledgments	9
Contribution of Authors	11
Introduction	12
Situational Context	12
History of Curvy Girls	12
Rationale for the Inquiry and Objectives	14
Literary Review	16
Scoliosis	16
Definition and Treatments	16
Prevalence of Scoliosis	17
Scoliosis and Pain	17
Scoliosis and Psychological Factors	
Peer Support Groups	20
Need and Purpose for the Study	21
Methodology	23
Hermeneutics as a Philosophy and Research Approach	23
Participant Recruitment and Consent	25
Inclusion Criteria	26

Exclusion Criteria	26
Research Ethics Consideration	27
Data Collection	27
Data Analysis	28
Finding #1: Personal Experience	31
Can anyone hear me?	31
Undiagnosed Pain Does Not Equal Invalid Pain	31
Labeling Pain	34
A Sense of Relief	34
A Sense of Anger	36
Finding #2: Social Experience	39
Familiarity	39
Unfamiliarity	40
Finding #3: Healthcare Experience	43
Do I Trust my Body or the Healthcare Professional?	43
This is my Body, Talk to me Please	46
Finding #4: Peer Support Experience	50
The Power of Sharing	50
Reflections of Support Offered by Curvy Girls	54
Definition of a Word Cloud	54
Word Cloud Interpretation	55

Discussion	58
Summaries of Findings	58
Study Limitations	60
Directions for Future Research	61
Conclusion	63
References	64
Appendix	73
Appendix A: Sample Interview Guide	73
Appendix B: McGill University Research Ethics Board Approval	74
Appendix C: Example of English Consent Form	76

Abstract

Context: Scoliosis is an abnormal lateral curvature of the spinal column. Adolescent idiopathic scoliosis (AIS) is the most common type of scoliosis and affects approximately 1% to 3% of adolescents. AIS is more prevalent in females as they are ten times more likely to progress their spinal curvature requiring further treatment. The relationship between pain and idiopathic scoliosis has not been well documented and remains unclear in the literature. Evidence suggests that teenagers living with scoliosis could benefit from a support group. *Curvy Girls* is an international peer-run support group that aims to reduce scoliosis's emotional impact through education, mutual support, and self-empowerment. There is limited information on the lived experience of teenage girls living with scoliosis and the impact of peer-led scoliosis support groups.

Objectives: This study endeavors (1) to gain insight into the lived experience of teenage girls living with scoliosis and (2) to understand how the peer support group, *Curvy Girls*, has impacted their lives.

Approach: We interviewed sixteen members of *Curvy Girls* living with scoliosis. During these interviews, we explored the participants' journeys with scoliosis through four lenses: (1) personal, (2) social, (3) healthcare, and (4) peer support group – experiences. The interviews were transcribed verbatim, and these transcripts were then interpreted using applied philosophical hermeneutics, which fosters a philosophy of experience.

Findings:

- Personal Lens: The narratives of living with undiagnosed pain revealed confusion, solitude, and loneliness. The impact of labeling the pain (i.e., an official diagnosis) led to relief in some cases or irritation in some other cases.
- II. Social Lens: The concept of familiarity or unfamiliarity of scoliosis from their families, peers, and teachers may impact the acceptance of their condition and influence how they adapt to their social world.
- III. Healthcare Lens: The stories of negative healthcare experiences and their impact on teenage girls are uncovered. When the healthcare professional disregarded their pain, the adolescent girls felt hopeless and misunderstood. The teenage girls wanted to be included in treatment decisions that may endorse autonomy and independence during adolescence.
- IV. Peer support Lens: *Curvy Girls* provides a safe environment for these adolescent girls to engage. The power of sharing and communicating helps *Curvy Girls* members cope and feel a sense of belonging. *Curvy Girls* makes these teenage girls feel confident, empowered, and not feel alone.

Significance: An insight into these teenage girls' lived experiences allows for a better understanding of living with scoliosis and how a peer support group can help with this journey. This can promote collaboration between the teenage girls' and the medical field, allowing them to share their voices for designing adaptive services.

Résumé

Contexte: La scoliose est une courbure latérale anormale de la colonne vertébrale. La scoliose idiopathique de l'adolescent (SIA) est le type de scoliose le plus courant et touche environ 1% à 3% des adolescents. La SIA est plus fréquente chez les femmes, et elles sont dix fois plus susceptibles de progresser vers une forme plus sévère nécessitant un traitement supplémentaire. La relation entre la douleur et la scoliose idiopathique n'ayant pas été clairement documenté dans la littérature, elle demeure incertaine à ce jour. Les preuves suggèrent que les adolescents atteints de scoliose pourraient bénéficier d'un système de soutien. En effet, *Curvy Girls* est un groupe de soutien international qui s'efforce de réduire l'impact émotionnel de la scoliose grâce à l'éducation, au soutien mutuel et à l'autonomisation de ses membres. Peu d'information est disponible quant au vécu des adolescentes souffrant de scoliose et à l'impact des groupes de soutien qui leurs sont offerts.

Objectifs: Cette étude vise à (1) mieux comprendre l'expérience des adolescentes atteintes de scoliose et (2) à explorer l'impact du groupe de soutien *Curvy Girls* sur leur vie.

Approche: Nous avons questionné seize membres du groupe *Curvy Girls* vivant avec une scoliose. Au cours de ces entretiens, nous avons exploré l'expérience des participants à travers quatre lentilles: (1) personnelle, (2) sociale, (3) soins de santé et (4) expérience par rapport au groupe de soutien. Les entretiens ont été retranscrits textuellement, pour ensuite être interprétés en utilisant une philosophie herméneutique, favorisant ainsi une meilleure compréhension de l'expérience des participants.

Résultats:

- Lentille personnelle: Le fait de vivre avec une douleur non diagnostiquée sollicitait confusion et solitude. Une fois le diagnostic posé, certains se voyaient soulagés, d'autres plutôt irrités.
- II. Lentille sociale: Le degré de familiarité ou de méconnaissance des proches, notamment familles, pairs et enseignants, vis-à-vis de la scoliose a été démontré influent sur l'acceptation de la condition des participants, et leur capacité d'adaptation à l'environnement social.
- III. Lentille des soins de santé: Les expériences de soins ayant été vécues négativement par les patientes sont soulignées. Lorsqu'un professionnel de la santé ne tenait pas compte de leur douleur, les adolescentes se sentaient désespérées et invalidées. Elles tenaient à être au cœur du plan de traitement et des décisions thérapeutiques, ce qui témoigne du développement de leur autonomie et de leur caractère indépendant.
- IV. Lentille de groupe de soutien: Le groupe *Curvy Girls* fourni un environnement de confiance permettant aux adolescentes de s'impliquer dans le cheminement de leur diagnostic. Les pouvoirs de partage et de communication mis de l'avant ont aidé les membres de *Curvy Girls* à faire face à leur condition, et ont fait place à un sentiment d'appartenance. Le groupe de soutien leur a également permis de se sentir confiantes, autonomes et entourées.

Importance: Un aperçu des expériences vécues par ces adolescentes permet de mieux comprendre la vie avec la scoliose, et l'aide qu'un tel groupe de soutien peut apporter à leur cheminement personnel. Cela peut promouvoir la collaboration entre les adolescentes et le

domaine médical, de même qu'offrir un moyen de faire entendre leurs voix dans le but d'innover des services mieux adaptés.

Acknowledgments

I wish to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisor and mentor, Dr. Richard B. Hovey. Thank you for being incredibly supportive and allowing me to work along your side. Although half of my degree was spent virtually, you made me feel connected and involved. Your teaching style made me feel like a partner more than a student. Your collaborative ways of teaching piqued my curiosity and thirst for knowledge. You have opened my eyes to qualitative research and showed me the profound value of one's narrative. I am now a firm believer in patient and family experience and the immense significance it translates to health education, health promotion, and health awareness. I learned the difference between listening and hearing, healing and curing, and expressing and saying. I promise to transfer all this knowledge in my future endeavors. I can confidently say you have shaped me into a better collaborator, listener, and health advocate. Thank you for providing me an opportunity to grow.

I am incredibly thankful for my partner in this project, Marie Vigouroux. You enlightened this journey with your positivity and ongoing support. All of this could not have been possible without your cooperation and partnership. All the hours spent working together flew by. I now believe in the saying: dream team! I feel truly blessed to have met you on this journey, and I can happily say I made a lifelong friend.

I would also like to recognize Nioushah Noushi and Veeresh Pavate, who complete the HERMES team. I have learned so much from both of you and feel very fortunate to have met such great people on this path.

I also wish to show my appreciation to my research participants that took part in the study and enabled this research to be possible. You shared your voices and narratives during an uncertain time – the pandemic. Thank you for trusting me and allowing me to bring your stories into the world.

I also would extend my thanks to Gillian Newman, who acted as a liaison between our research team and our research participants. This project would not exist without your ongoing collaboration and encouragement.

Finally, I would like to acknowledge the funding sources that made my Master's research possible. I was supported by Canada Graduate Scholarships – Master's program from the Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada (SSHRC) as well as multiple awards granted from the Faculty of Dentistry and McGill University.

Contribution of Authors

Dr. Richard Hovey was the supervisory author and mentor of this research study. Dr. Richard Hovey and Dr. Marc O. Martel both acted as committee members and helped track my academic progress throughout the duration of my graduate studies. The candidate, Kristina Amja, wrote all sections of this thesis dissertation. Gillian Newman, a board member of Curvy Girls, publicized this research project to the *Curvy Girls* community for participant recruitment. The candidate worked closely with another fellow Master's-level student in Dr. Hovey's lab, Marie Vigouroux. The candidate and Marie Vigouroux completed recruitment, collected the data, and transcribed it. Marie Vigouroux, Dr. Hovey, Gillian Newman, and the candidate discussed the findings as part of data analysis. The candidate then interpreted the data and conducted a literature. All references, including the sample interview guide, ethics approval, and consent form, can be found in the reference and appendix sections.

Introduction

Situational Context

Contextualization is necessary as it situates the timing and setting of this study. The COVID-19 pandemic that started in the year 2020 has somewhat affected all of us, either directly or indirectly. It is important to note that this research study's recruitment began in March 2020. Most interviews occurred during the height of the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, between March 2020 and June 2020. The COVID-19 pandemic may have influenced the participants' perception of their scoliosis experience when interviewed at that moment in time; however, we are uncertain of this effect.

During my research inquiry, I explored the lived experiences of teenage girls living with scoliosis and the effect of a peer-run support group, *Curvy Girls*. My interest in scoliosis began when I heard Gillian Newman speak about scoliosis and pain during *RSBO Annual Research Day* held at McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, in 2019. Gillian Newman shared her lived experience with scoliosis and chronic pain. Her narrative sparked my interest in scoliosis and support groups.

Curvy Girls is an international network of peer-run support groups for girls living with scoliosis from ages 6-22 years old. Curvy Girls was founded in 2006 by Leah Stoltz, who was once a young girl searching for support within the scoliosis community. Leah Stoltz intended to connect with other girls living through a similar experience. Curvy Girls' mission statement is to reduce scoliosis's emotional impact by empowering girls through education, support, and acceptance. During the peer-run meetings, girls living with scoliosis share general advice – from clothing tips to advice on how to speak with the healthcare team (1).

Curvy Girls is a **peer-run** support group that girls living with scoliosis take the lead in facilitating a safe environment for potential meetings. Each leader is responsible for running a chapter representing their particular city or community. All leaders receive monthly training and support from senior members. In addition, leaders go through intensive training at the *Curvy Girls'* biennial conventions in Long Island, New York. Becoming a leader is entirely voluntary as this commitment demonstrates the will to be engaged and to actively engage with others as well. *Curvy Girls* leaders take a very hands-on approach and are responsible for planning and scheduling the meetings, answering any questions and concerns, and structuring discussion topics. During chapter meetings, the parents and the members break off into separate groups to allow for open and private conversations. This is beneficial for some parents because they receive additional support from other parents living through a similar experience. Parents share their concerns by discussing treatment options, doctor reviews, and various tips for supporting their children.

Curvy Girls has a website and can be found on multiple platforms (Facebook, Instagram, and Twitter). When one is looking for online support, Curvy Girls will appear on their search engines. An interested individual can reach out to members from Curvy Girls. Curvy Girls will provide them with the necessary resources, which can include joining an already existing chapter in their local community, starting a new local chapter, or assuming an advocacy role for scoliosis. The inclusion criteria to join Curvy Girls varies case by case. If a nonbinary or a male is looking for support, a board member will always provide resources and connect them to a past or current member. Curvy Girls' mission is to provide a safe and supportive space.

Curvy Girls has grown exponentially since 2006. Today, Curvy Girls has 114 chapters worldwide with 38 United States cities and 26 countries involved. Since 2006, Curvy Girls has supported thousands of families and continues to offer ongoing support, awareness, and education.

Rationale for the Inquiry and Objectives

Understanding is not only a cognitive but also essentially an **emotional project**. To understand in a medical meeting is essentially to be understanding. (2)

From my perspective, life is expressed as a compilation of stories. Stories are a compilation of experiences, which are in turn a compilation of moments made up of a wide range of feelings. Feelings have a wide range of expressions from being happy, sad, stressed, cheerful, anxious, or neutral as all emotions are entirely valid. We can learn a lot from another person's lived experience as they are direct witnesses of those moments. How someone navigates through these series of compilations can vary from one person to another. Peer support groups are considered an essential aid when dealing with life-altering changes. The literature explains that belonging and engaging in a support group can help with the acceptance and coping mechanisms of one's lived experience. Yet, there is not much information in the literature regarding the mechanisms or intrinsic processes that occur within support groups.

Working Together when Facing Chronic Pain is a reference manual written by multiple health professionals and is designed for patients living with chronic pain. It strongly endorses the idea of engaging in a support group as part of the healing process. The testimonials in this book demonstrate the potential of support groups diminishing social isolation since people with chronic pain may rely on others like themselves for support and understanding of their life

situation. This book explains that support groups are essential to promoting self-management treatment therapies for people in pain (3). However, few resources regarding peer support are listed in this reference manual. How can one access support-groups when information on how to access them is lacking? In short, the literature explains **why** support groups are beneficial, but there is little written on **how** these support groups work. Understanding the **how** can help grasp the foundational concepts that are transferable into practical sittings and help optimize the elements underlining support groups. This research study endeavours to understand **how** support groups, such as *Curvy Girls*, may function as well as shed light on the lived experiences of teenage girls living with scoliosis.

Literary Review

Scoliosis

Definition and Treatments

Scoliosis is a deviation in the typical vertical spine, which means an increase or decrease in the spine's natural curve's angulations (4,5). According to its etiology, scoliosis may be classified into three categories: (i) idiopathic, (ii) congenital, and (iii) neuromuscular (6,7).

The most common type of scoliosis is idiopathic (i), and its etiology remains poorly understood. Though, the role of hereditary or genetic factors in the development of idiopathic scoliosis has been widely suggested (8,9). Many factors weigh on the treatment approach for adolescent idiopathic scoliosis, such as growth maturity, sex, location of the curve, curve severity, and curve pattern (10). Some treatments include special bracing, physiotherapy, surgery, or a combination of these techniques (11,12). Idiopathic scoliosis is the diagnosis when other causes are excluded (i.e., congenital and neuromuscular scoliosis) (13,14). It can occur during infantile, juvenile, and adolescent years, depending upon onset age (7).

Congenital scoliosis (ii) is caused by prenatal malformations of the vertebra and ribs. Early surgical intervention is a suggested treatment for young patients (15).

Neuromuscular scoliosis (iii) can occur in children who have an existing medical condition (i.e., muscular dystrophy, cerebral palsy, and spina bifida) that impair the musculature supporting the spine. Neuromuscular scoliosis differs from idiopathic scoliosis by being more complex and

accompanied by a higher complication rate for conservative and surgical treatment outcomes (16).

There are four common types of curve patterns seen in scoliosis: thoracic, lumbar, thoracolumbar, and double major, which occur both on the right and left sides (17). If scoliosis is left untreated or neglected, the curves may progress dramatically, creating significant physical deformity and possibly creating cardiopulmonary complications.

Prevalence of Scoliosis

Adolescent idiopathic scoliosis (AIS) affects approximately 1% to 3% of adolescents (18). AIS is the most common type of idiopathic scoliosis and is detected most commonly in children between the ages of 10 and 16 (19–22). It comprises about 80% of all scoliosis cases in the United States and has a strong female predilection (12,23). The difference in incidence between males and females is associated with the degree of curvature of the spine (24,25). As previously stated, AIS occurs more commonly in females (26,27). Females are ten times more likely to deviate their spinal angulation, which indicates that scoliosis in girls progresses to a higher grade of severity (18,26,28). Théroux et al. address the overwhelming predominance of girls with AIS up to almost 90% in some series (29). The spinal curvature's progression is why girls more commonly need treatment (24). The standard profile of one living with scoliosis is a tall adolescent girl in her teens with a convex right thoracic curve (25).

Scoliosis and Pain

A literature review suggests that the association of pain in idiopathic scoliosis has not been well documented and remains unclear. Traditionally, scoliosis has been defined as a non-painful

condition. A debate regarding scoliosis took place in Rush Medical College in Chicago, Illinois, in March 1976 and argues that the association between scoliosis and pain is unclear, demonstrating the literature's ambivalence (30). Ramirez et al. describe in a retrospective study an incidence of 23% of patients living with AIS experienced back pain, but this finding was also similar in children living without scoliosis (31). It has also been suggested that idiopathic scoliosis in children is considered to be painless (23). For example, Reamy et al. explain that the presence of severe pain would be atypical for idiopathic scoliosis (24), and Horne et al. state that scoliosis rarely causes significant pain (28). Likewise, Agabegi et al. add that most adolescents with idiopathic scoliosis do not report significant pain (32).

Contrary to the previous idea that AIS was a painless condition in young people, several recent reviews point out that AIS can cause back pain in adolescents (33,34). Some studies demonstrate that pain is a constant complaint when treating scoliosis (14,35–38). Fekete et al. establish that almost 40% of adolescents living with idiopathic scoliosis complain about back pain (39). Accordingly, people living with AIS blame the presence of scoliosis as the cause of their back pain (40). A retrospective review of a random sample of 310 charts of AIS adolescents demonstrates that almost half of the patients (47.3 %) had chart-documented back pain. Similarly, Weinstein explains the back pain may arise in any patient with adolescent idiopathic scoliosis regardless of the spinal curvature size and/or location (41). Balagué and Pellisé conclude that back pain in adolescents is common, especially in girls, and there is no doubt that some AIS patients suffer from back pain (33). In brief, the relationship between AIS and back pain has been evaluated in multiple studies and leads to diverse conclusions leaving the literature scattered in this respect.

Scoliosis and Psychological Factors

Several studies report psychological factors playing an essential role in back pain in adolescents (42–44). Chronic back pain impacts the quality of life of adolescents living with idiopathic scoliosis (45). Consequently, AIS is associated with a significant negative impact on the quality of life and psychological functioning (46,47). Makino et al. address the relationship between back pain in AIS patients and their psychological background using Scoliosis Research Society questionnaires. They explain that psychological factors such as poor self-image and mental health are risk factors for chronic back pain (48). Furthermore, Makino et al. interpret that the psychological distress due to scoliosis in adolescent females could strongly relate to back pain (48). Also, scoliosis is suggested to be a risk factor for depression no matter what treatment the patient receives (49). MacLean et al. discover a significant period of stress and self-esteem change (88%) at the initiation of brace-wear in most patients living with scoliosis (50). Other studies suggest that people living with scoliosis perceive themselves to be less healthy than their peers and experience physical and social restrictions (51,52). Freidel et al. studied the health-related quality of life of 226 female patients living with idiopathic scoliosis (53). This study reveals that female scoliosis patients have a less positive attitude toward life, experience more physical barriers, have lower self-esteem, and are more likely to express depressive moods (53). In short, teenage girls living with scoliosis and pain go through many stressors and may benefit from external assistance such as peer support groups.

Peer Support Groups

Peer support is an essential adjunct to disease management that contributes to treatment adherence, lifestyle changes, sense of belonging, and rehabilitation management (54,55). Walker et al. explain that seeking social support, including peer support, may be a part of someone's personal journey towards a new identity and might influence their health outcomes (55). Social connectedness is described as having a personal sense of belonging to a group, family, or community that contributes to better health results (56). People living with a certain condition may experience uncertainty regarding their health treatments, social relationships, and identity apprehensions (57). Engaging in a peer support group might alleviate these uncertainties by connecting with others living through a similar experience. Brashers et al. examine how social support may facilitate or interfere with the management of uncertainty about health, relationships, and identity. They demonstrate how support from others living through a similar experience can assist in the following ways: exchange valuable information, provide instrumental support, facilitate skills development, give or receive acceptance or validation, and encourage perspective shifts (58). Peer support can help articulate and model effective coping techniques when experiencing illness.

In the context of a peer support group, the stories heard and told may carry the weight of shared experiences, the emotional influence of shared suffering, and an avenue for social learning (59). Schwieger et al. assess and compare the types of information that adolescents and parents seek in AIS online support groups on the National Scoliosis Foundation website (60). These findings suggest that adolescents and parents might not be receiving enough information from healthcare professionals and seek to exchange information from online support groups regarding the

causes, progressions, and diagnosis of AIS as well how to live with scoliosis on a day-to-day basis. The findings from this study also suggest that adolescents might benefit from additional support and coping strategies regarding other adolescent experiences with AIS-related concerns (60). There is much evidence that peer support helps people living through hardship; however, little is understood about *how* peer support works. A literature review by Watson aims to reveal the mechanisms underlying one-to-one peer support relationships in mental health. Watson identifies five mechanisms relating to the process of peer support: use of lived experience; emotional labor; liminal position; provision of strengths-focused, social, and practical support; and helper role (61). Watson's peer support mechanisms are explained within a professional realm – between peer support workers and peer support seekers. *Curvy Girls* is a peer-run support group and, thus the members of *Curvy Girls* have little knowledge of these explained mechanisms. Therefore, it remains unclear *how* the process of peer support works.

Need and Purpose for the Study

The purpose of this research is to explore and expand the knowledge regarding teenage girls living with scoliosis. More specifically, we are interested in understanding the experiences of adolescent girls living with scoliosis who are members of *Curvy Girls* by uncovering what mechanisms underpin peer-led support groups. Our focus on peer-led support groups stems from the idea that these groups may help reduce scoliosis's emotional impact by empowering girls through education, mutual support, and acceptance.

In addition, the data obtained from this study will offer concrete directions towards future advancements of the *Curvy Girls* community, other adolescent-oriented programs or mentorship, and health care delivery services that others may develop in the future.

Methodology

Hermeneutics as a Philosophy and Research Approach

Philosophical hermeneutics fosters a philosophy of experience and practice of interpretation (62). It is a reflective and interpretive approach to understanding human experiences (63). The lessons learned from experiences extend beyond the norms of ratified methods. The philosophy of experience participates in a dialectic of mutual involvement and cultivates a sense of belonging to something larger than oneself (64). Friesen et al. explain that "experience" in this context refers to something that happens to us; an experience is lived and structured through consciousness and not accumulated by mastery or evidence (65). Hermeneutics is the art and science of interpretation that is constantly open to new insight (65). Davey explains that participation in research interviews enhances understanding by enriching our knowledge and offering doors to interpretation (64). Accordingly, the name Hermeneus refers to the messenger of the gods to humans, Hermes (66,67). Hermes conveyed messages between realms while enticing interpretation (62). In a likely manner, I am the messenger between the teenage girls living with scoliosis and the readers, while conveying my own interpretation. It must be noted as well that the readers also carry their own interpretation. Ricoeur, a French philosopher, states:

Experience [not only] can be said, it demands to be said. To bring it to language is not to change it into something else but, in articulating and developing it, to make it become itself (68).

Narratives and stories are alive and have their own entity. However, this entity is malleable as every person carries their respectable interpretation. We are having a conversation about a topic; hence there is an ongoing movement with the text. To "move" conceptually requires acquiring

new insights and broadening one's perspective (69). Hermeneutical investigations as an applied research approach are described as the theory and practice of interpreting texts by cultivating our understanding of human experiences. The method of experience and reflection adds to our unique perspective. Gadamer emphasizes that dialectical movement exists between what we perceive and what we can interpret (62). Davey states that the achievement of understanding is challenging as it is the object of practice. He writes:

It is in the nature of conversation that its self-understanding changes. Conversation shows how an experience of change is part of understanding and demonstrates that, like itself, understanding has no end (64).

Gadamer's dialogical philosophical hermeneutics intends to unite the consciousness of conversations. Therefore, the researcher is attempting to understand the participant's experience within the context of a community of experiences (70). Hence, a fusion of horizons occurs to achieve new ongoing understandings (62). A fusion of horizons also implies that interpretation is dynamic as one's perspective is constantly changing as a function of time and new emerging experiences (64). Consequently, we are the product of all our collective experiences and wisdom. Based on Gadamerian hermeneutics, a fusion on horizons entails an expressive process that seeks the meaning of our and other people's perspectives about a topic. Gadamer's emphasis on horizons is linguistic; thus, there is an intimate and vibrant connection within dialogue (69). Moules et al. explain, "Our interpretive relationships in the world are dialogic: the world speaks to us, and most importantly, we listen to its address." (62). Qualitative research intends to offer insight into lived experiences and explore meaning and context through conversation. Smith states that the writing is by us, but it is not about us (71). Interpretively,

philosophical hermeneutics goes beyond colloquial concepts as it offers a way to grasp complex realities while finding novel avenues to understand human experiences. As Gadamer explains, "the job of philosophy is to clarify concepts, not to present a new body of knowledge through empirical research" (72).

Participant Recruitment and Consent

The following is a description of the steps that Marie Vigouroux (a MSc student studying a similar topic) and I took for the participant recruitment process:

- 1) Gillian Newman, our liaison to the *Curvy Girls* community, publicized this research project from March 14th, 2020, to October 3rd, 2020, through various platforms including email, Facebook, Instagram, and Twitter. The instructions explained that interested potential participants could contact the researchers via email or phone call to maintain a completely voluntary research participation.
- 2) When participants contacted us, Marie Vigouroux and I would screen the potential participants for eligibility and answer any questions or concerns. We kept track of the potential participants in an encrypted password-protected Excel workbook. We sent up to three reminders to the potential participants who initially reached out.
- 3) If potential participants met the eligibility criteria (see Inclusion Criteria below), we would send them the consent form in English or French (see Appendix C). If the participant was under the age of 18, we asked for a parent or guardian's consent. If the participant was over the age of 18 (inclusive), we solely asked solely for their consent. Although the age

- of majority by provinces or territory varies in Canada, we decided to choose the age of consent to participate in the province of Quebec, which is 18 years of age (73).
- 4) Once we obtained informed consent, we booked an interview time that would take place via Zoom, an end-to-end encrypted video conferencing platform. McGill University provided the secure zoom license.

Inclusion Criteria

Individuals included in this study met the following criteria:

- were at least 14 years of age;
- current or past member of Curvy Girls;
- speak either French or English;
- currently living in Canada;
- living with scoliosis for over one year;
- living with pain for longer than three months; and
- had given informed consent to participate in this study.

Exclusion Criteria

Individuals excluded from this study met the following criteria:

- younger than 14 years of age;
- not a current or past member of *Curvy Girls*;
- not speaking either French or English;
- not currently living in Canada;
- not living with scoliosis for over one year;
- not living with pain for longer than three months; and/or
- had not given informed consent to participate in this study.

Research Ethics Consideration

This research study was conducted according to the *Tri-Council Policy Statement: Ethical Conduct* for Research Involving Humans (2014). We received approval through the McGill University Research Ethics Board in June 2019 and renewed our ethics approval in June 2020 (IRB A06-B44-19B).

Data Collection

Between April 2020 and October 2020, Marie Vigouroux and I interviewed 16 female participants with a mean age of 18.5, with the youngest participant being 14 years old and the oldest participant, 25 years old. Interviews were audio-recorded and conducted on Zoom, an end-to-end encrypted video conferencing platform secured by McGill University. Interviews lasted 55 minutes on average, with the shortest one being 24 minutes and the longest one, 104 minutes. We interviewed the participants using an open-ended semi-structured interview guide (see Appendix A) (74). Each interview was then transcribed verbatim without transcription software by either Marie Vigouroux or myself. We conducted 15 English interviews and one French interview. As Marie Vigouroux and I are both fluent in French, we translated passages from French transcripts only when including direct French quotes in this research dissertation. As required from McGill University Ethics Board, the transcriptions and audio will be destroyed seven years after completing this research project. All information collected during this study is kept confidential. A pseudonym protects the participants' identity. Only Marie Vigouroux, Dr. Richard Hovey, and I have access to the code linking the assigned pseudonym to the

corresponding name. Participants' personal information will not be published or presented at scientific meetings.

Data Analysis

Moules et al. explain that a research study guided by the tenets of Gadamerian philosophical hermeneutics rarely has a fixed starting and ending point; however, if one has to allocate a starting point, it would be when the conversation of experiences unfolds (62). Gadamer states, "Hermeneutics begins when something addresses us" (75). Therefore, analysis began during research interviews as the process of conversating allows for one to be open and prepared to be guided by a topic (62). Bruns called the process of listening "reading with our ears" (76). Audiorecording is standard practice in hermeneutics research as the dialogue is transcribed verbatim, which captures the nuances from oral conversation to text (62). Transcribing the interviews of teenage girls living with scoliosis permitted me to fully engage in the text for a subsequent time. Moules et al. explain, "Engagement is an ongoing process that does not simply exist at the beginning of the interview." (62). Once the transcripts were written and annotated, I printed them and read the narratives several more times from a physical copy. As text became an object, it helped me emerge into the palpability of text more carefully.

Data analysis in hermeneutics equals interpretation. Moules et al. explain that hermeneutical research is different from other research approaches. It is divergent in nature rather than convergent; it is based on the understanding and interpretation of multiple phenomena rather than focusing on a single theme (62). Based on multifaceted engagement (i.e., interviewing, transcribing, reading, and re-reading the narratives), I developed interpretive conjectures as it is

the foundation of my analysis. I highlighted some aspects of the narratives that resonated with me the most and chose to explore these findings. During my interpretation, I deconstructed and reconstructed the text as I questioned the health care system, family and friends' dynamics, and thought about new possibilities for better practice. Hermeneutical understanding of the text (such as narratives) is not concerned with the source of the stories; but instead, it targets understanding the meaning of the text. Gadamer explains:

When we try to understand a text, we do not try to transpose ourselves into the author's mind, but if one wants to use this terminology, we try to transpose ourselves into the perspective within which he has formed his views. But this simply means that we try to understand how what he is saying could be right (75).

After my initial interpretations of my chosen findings, my research team entered the conversation and raised the interpretative analysis to another level by rigorous, reflexive, and communal attention to the narratives (62). Teamwork helps to provide a rigorous analysis by emerging various interpretations during these conversations. Accordingly, this shapes the hermeneutic circle of conceptualizing understanding and the ongoing process of interpretation. The hermeneutic circle is the "movement of existing understanding, or prejudice, into constructive interchange with another" and it is shaped by "each partial understanding or viewpoint that lends a new association to the topic and adds to its connectedness in the world." (62). In reading, re-reading, reflection, writing, and conversation, I recognized the particular and wrote my understanding about the topics generated in this process. I not only interpreted the text but the particulars of the material as well – the pauses, hesitations, and silences. The purpose of hermeneutical research is to bring understanding around a topic; however, the topics are not

the participants but their voices and narratives that add to the topic in question. I endeavored to listen to what participants had to say regarding their experience living with scoliosis to expand my understanding of the phenomenon in conversation (62).

Finding #1: Personal Experience

Can anyone hear me?

Undiagnosed Pain Does Not Equal Invalid Pain

Historically, back pain in children and adolescents was considered unusual (37). The prevalence of back pain in this population has increased over recent years and has drawn attention from the healthcare sector (77,78). Nonspecific back pain is when there is no identifiable etiology for the pain (37). However, having little information about the etiology does not mean that the pain does not exist. It does not mean that the pain must be invalidated, unheard, or brushed off. It was initially believed that the majority of children and adolescents who experienced back pain had diagnosable pathologies; however, recent reports found that nonspecific back pain can be seen in up to 75% of adolescents experiencing back pain (79,80). Diagnosis is a theoretical construct by which health professionals attempt to explain their patients' problems. However, the absence of a diagnosis might disrupt and disregard the patients' concerns, leaving one isolated and confused.

One of our research participants, Emily, expressed:

It made me feel **very alone** because, of course no one really knows what you're going through but you... but then to have people who are supposed to help you not even acknowledge it... it made you feel really **stuck** because it's well then who is going to help me and stuff... it just made me feel very **helpless** and **very alone** and just **sad**, and it makes you feel "oh will I ever get better" and then you start to question "oh am I really having this pain am I making this up this person's a doctor, and they're questioning me".

Emily felt unheard and alone. Her voiceless scream was characterized by uncertainty and confusion in the absence of a diagnosis and prognosis. According to Gadamer, the process of understanding carries with it the possibility of transformation (64). However, without understanding or acknowledging the pain, how can one be able to transform and carry on. Girls living with scoliosis that have yet to be diagnosed are occupying a "liminal space" in that they exist in-between two separate identities. "Feeling stuck", as Emily expressed, may situate her in this "liminal space".

Evelyn's pain was disregarded because chronic pain runs in her family history. Evelyn shared:

I've been expressing that I've been in pain since I was like 8 or 9 when I started doing gymnastics. They didn't really run any tests or anything; they just kind of said that because my family is known for having chronic pain, it's considered **normal**.

The family medical history is not necessarily shared with the patient in question; however, it can guide the practitioner in the patient's management and care (81). Each person has their own entity and must be treated as a whole. The clinical model of Stewart et al. explains patient-centered care through four interactive components: (i) exploring the dimensions of disease and illness experience by unique perceptions, feelings, and ideas; (ii) understanding the whole person by life history, social support, and cultural context; (iii) finding common ground by stating expectations, goals, and roles; and (iv) enhancing the patient-doctor relationship by compassion, self-awareness, and transference (81). Evelyn was not the center of her care; her family as a whole was. Evelyn's pain was disregarded and normalized through her family's history. The concept of one's personhood comes into question here. Gadamer explains in his book *The Enigma of Health*:

The **loss of personhood** happens within medical sciences when the individual patient is objectified in terms of a mere multiplicity of data. In a clinical investigation all the information about a person is treated as if it could be adequately collated on a card index. If this is done correctly, then the relevant data will all uniquely apply to the person involved. But the question is whether the unique value of the individual is properly recognized in the process (63).

Emily voiced:

They would tell me oh we don't know what's going on... in two months you'll see someone else... and it was like **what am I supposed to do** for the next two months of pain... at times I felt like they didn't really care...

Having no diagnostic label may limit one's recourse to some sort of categorical identity. Emily seems to be expressing that she feels "lost" in the system. Her pain does not go away after the doctor's appointment. What is she supposed to do while waiting for the next healthcare professional? As proposed by Descartes, a mind and body dualism are culturally ingrained in the healthcare world (82). Emily goes back home with a similar pain she came to the medical appointment with. Person-centered care requires a balance between the subjective and the objective, a merger between the mind and the body (81). Olsson et al. studied the role of peer support in facilitating psychosocial adjustments to chronic illness in adolescence, and their study includes a personal testimony:

The diagnosis came after I had seen at least three doctors who threw their hands in the air and said, 'there is nothing wrong with her'. It came after many hospital visits and my arm becoming a living pincushion. [...] I don't remember half the tests I had. All I remember was I felt like I was going insane.

Every time test results came back; they would come back negative. While most people would say that was a good thing, for me, it was frustrating. I questioned myself. I wondered if I was a hypochondriac or if I was going crazy. While my illness is not terminal or visible, it has still affected my life (83).

As Kingod et al. suggest, sharing stories became an important survival tool for some people living with a particular condition as writing in an online support group about their illness involved self-actualization when dealing with a disrupted identity (84). Engaging in a peer support group, such as *Curvy Girls*, might bridge that gap of this "liminal space" and speed up the process of unveiling the new, fused identities. A previous study examining the mechanisms of underpinning peer support explains that the liminal position provides an opportunity to revisit past experiences while reconnecting with them from a different position (61). *Curvy Girls* also allows one to express their personhood. During the *Curvy Girls* meetings, their family is not present; thus, one can feel like they are their own personal and validated being. Also, *Curvy Girls* can play a pivotal role in supporting one living between medical appointments.

Labeling Pain

Davey explains, "A word or concept is never solitary but resides within a web of associated meanings and uses." (64). The word or concept "diagnosis" held a different meaning for each participant. When we asked our research participants about their scoliosis diagnosis experiences, two avenues surfaced: a sense of relief or a sense of anger.

A Sense of Relief

A caregiver initiates the diagnostic process to label their child's condition (85). A diagnosis may help explain and understand the direction of treatment and care needed for the child. A sense of direction might alleviate some stress and gain control of one's condition. Research has shown that having a label eliminates the confusion related to the child's situation and enables families to access specialists' help (86). A diagnosis might help understand the particulars of one's life-

world. Milan lived with unexplained back pain for a long time; thus, receiving a diagnosis provided her with some sense of relief:

It's something anybody can experience when they've had some sort of chronic issue for a really long time and they just don't know what it is, and they keep getting misdiagnosed... it's kind of like I finally know what this is, and I could **stop worrying.**

Moreover, some felt that their pain was not valid until receiving a diagnosis. Evelyn shared:

It made me feel like my pain **wasn't valid**. Over the years, I've just started to talk about it less and less. Now that there's actually a **diagnosis**, I can talk about it a little bit more because now people **believe** it.

Evelyn's text demonstrates that her health professional had an enormous influence on her pain validity and recognition. One might isolate themselves when feeling unheard or voiceless regarding their pain. A formal diagnosis legitimizes the experience of one living with pain which can bring relief to the individual. Telford et al. explain that healthcare professionals hold an authority that imposes labels on people living with chronic illness, which has a strong significance for their sense of self-identity (87). Gadamer discusses:

Clearly, a diagnosis is a matter which belongs to science. However, the paradox remains that the doctor still has to ask the patient in what way he or she feels unwell. The condition of 'not feeling well' and the necessity for the doctor to question the patient directly testify to the fact that being ill involves a disturbance whose cause remains concealed (63).

The disturbance, such as scoliosis and pain, might be concealed or hidden, yet it still exists. One's pain might not be believed until a formal biomedical diagnosis is received. Some participants expressed a sense of liberation when their diagnosis was brought to life. Their pain became this

tangible entity with a name or a label. Girls living with scoliosis became believable and externally validated.

A Sense of Anger

A diagnosis might provoke exasperating emotions. People living with a chronic illness or a disability may experience a shattering of self (88). This "shattering of self" might evoke anger at first as they grieve their old selves. Kubler-Ross developed a model of grief in which people transfer through. The five linear emotional adjustment stages are denial, anger, bargaining, depression, and finally, acceptance (89). Emily was experiencing many emotions. She needed to express them. She said, "I wish someone would have told me that it's OK to be mad and to be sad and to be angry.". Feeling and embodying emotions are considered a healthy way of coping with accepting a disability. Even though pain is an invisible condition, it impacts the whole person. A more profound sense of pain is that the body is not disconnected from the soul. Gadamer emphasizes that we, as living beings, are a unified organism rather than a collection of machinery. He writes:

The soul is not made up of parts as the body is made up of its various organs and members. As living things we are fully present in each of our different states or conditions. We are wholly taken up by anger, completely shaken by fear. We are not angry or fearful in just one part of the soul (63).

Moreover, Evelyn felt like her diagnosis made her a vulnerable target. She said:

Growing up, I got teased a lot, just in general. So, I feel like that has definitely made me not want to be open about it. I fear getting made fun of again, especially now that there is something to make fun of. It's a **vulnerable target** basically.

Likewise, Brenda felt like she was labeled "the girl with the disease". She thought, "I was always the **outcast** that people tolerated because I had this disease but didn't actually want to be my friend." Telford et al. suggest that labeling occurs within social interactions as a negative identity is imposed on a person (87). Labeling an individual with a certain diagnosis can affect one's self-stereotyping and sense of self (90). One is much more than a labeled disease as one is the product of all their collective experiences.

Evelyn claimed that her mental health struggled due to her chronic pain and diagnosis. She expresses:

I had to quit all those sports, and it became a **struggle** to function. Almost to it hurts to move around, it hurts to do certain things. It's made my mental health a lot worse because I'm 18, and when I think of chronic pain I think of **older people**. Not like old, old, but older. It just feels like it's going to **hold me back** for the rest of my life.

Adolescents living with scoliosis deal with the typical physical, social, psychological changes of puberty; they also have the demands of scoliosis and chronic pain management. The anger of not being a "typical 18 years old" that Evelyn expressed establishes that living with scoliosis and pain is a full-time duty. Similarly, Neve expressed:

It's almost like a cycle, or like a chess match where you always have to **think ahead**. That's what I always felt. I had to predict what people were going to do, and what move they were going to make in order for me to feel OK.

According to the narratives of teenage girls living with scoliosis, a sense of maturity is grasped very early on during their development and upbringing. Crossing the high school halls isn't just a distant memory; they had to learn to navigate these crowded hallways without being pushed or

tossed. Regardless of which avenue their scoliosis journey stumbled upon, a peer support group such as *Curvy Girls* offers a platform to discuss and normalize these feelings. Several studies described the importance of sharing experiences, precisely sharing profound emotions such as anger and frustration, enabling peers to build a sense of "normalcy" and connectivity with others who lived through similar experiences (91–93).

Finding #2: Social Experience

Having a social entourage equipped with certain knowledge can change one's experience before it even begins. Being familiar with a certain condition, such as scoliosis, might install assurance of navigating this encounter. However, being unfamiliar with scoliosis might first be a daunting space, as one needs to acquire new knowledge and relearn life with the added meaning of scoliosis.

Familiarity

According to Oxford Advanced Learner's Dictionary, the definition of familiarity is "the state of knowing somebody/something well; the state of recognizing somebody/something" (94). Being familiar with scoliosis might increase or enhance one's adaptability to cope with this condition.

Milan's social world was familiar with scoliosis. She said:

I felt really **supported** or really **understood** in my community or in my social ties because there's a lot of people that I know that have scoliosis, so I've always felt like they were able to **relate** to me and I was able to relate to them definitely on different levels.

Knowledge is grasped when complex concepts are transformed into familiar notions. The anthropologist Peter Duerr reveals:

What is alien is supposedly understood when it is translated into familiar categories... Strangeness is alienated and resettled at home and thus neutralized. Things are understood as soon as it can be shown that we have always virtually understood them... (95).

Mary was familiar with this world as her family holds a history of scoliosis. Mary's mother also works in the healthcare field, making it easier for Mary to navigate and discuss her concerns. Moreover, Emily was grateful for her supportive friends and mother that works in a common world:

I was lucky that I did have quite a few friends I felt **comfortable** talking to about it [scoliosis], then having a mother who works in the healthcare field... I did talk to her about it [scoliosis] a lot.

A certain familiarity with the linguistic space and body of thought of scoliosis conveys self-stereotyping in a positive sense as it creates a sense of belonging, or as Gadamer would say, "feeling at home" (75,90). The horizon of understanding scoliosis has already begun when one is already familiar with the concept. One's lived experience will enhance or broaden that horizon of understanding. The idea of familiarity is borrowed from Heidegger's "Being and Time" which describes familiarity as "[knowing] its way about" (96). Dreyfus and Hubert explain that familiarity consists of "dispositions to respond to situations in appropriate ways" (97). Thus, being familiar with scoliosis before getting diagnosed might enhance one's reaction and compliance after getting diagnosed.

Unfamiliarity

A lack of familiarity with the scoliosis condition might evoke powerful emotions when diagnosed. Emerging into an unknown world is often an intimidating and lonely place. The process of adjusting and learning to live with scoliosis involves overwhelming fluctuations as it forces change to familiar life and vision of one's future.

Brenda expressed:

At first, I did feel completely **alone** because my family didn't know what scoliosis even was. My friends didn't know what scoliosis was.

Caroline said:

I felt very nervous and definitely **alone** because I didn't know anyone who was experiencing this or had gone through this before.

Emily said:

I was just shocked because I never heard about scoliosis especially in all of rural Manitoba... it's not really something that's talked about or a lot of people have... so I had no idea what it was... so on the way home I was looking up stuff about it and that just scared me more and I was just freaked out about everything that was going on and everything is **unknown**.

Brenda, Caroline, and Emily share the common feeling of loneliness and uncertainty. An unfamiliar presence, scoliosis, has shaken the recognition of the familiar, which is the undisturbed reality of not being diagnosed. Davey explains:

We do not merely encounter the different but become different to ourselves because of that encounter. The hermeneutical experience of difference is not just a confrontation with the unfamiliar. It involves the recognition of the familiar having been rendered strange by the unfamiliar. We reside, it would appear, somewhere between our once and future selves (64).

The transition between the two environments, familiar and unfamiliar, is bidirectional. The unknown, the gap between these two environments, can also be referred to as a "liminal space," as discussed in the first finding. The teenage girls living with scoliosis exist in-between two distinct

identities, their old and new selves. Living in this "liminal space" is frightening, especially for teenagers. A peer support group such as *Curvy Girls* can support them between this gap while transitioning from one step to another. In addition, a peer support group might bring the unfamiliar to the familiar state. Seeking social support with peers going through a similar experience might alleviate strain on relationships with their family and friends. The participants did not want to worry about people in their surroundings; however, they still need to vent and talk about their illness experience. A support group outside the healthcare world and personal social world might normalize some feelings, empower one's will to create a new self-identity. Baginsky explains that peers have greater credibility and approachability as they offer support outside formal or medical situations (98). The participants in Gidugu et al.'s study express that peer support provided them an opportunity to create normalizing relationships outside the healthcare world (91). A peer support group might help attain a redefined identity through sharing emotional identities, such as the loneliness felt in an unfamiliar environment.

Finding #3: Healthcare Experience

Do I Trust my Body or the Healthcare Professional?

Pain is an invisible condition, yet it is felt physically, emotionally, and socially. It is expressed through almost every outlet available – personal narratives, statements, poems, books, journals, music, dance, theater, drawings, paintings, etc. Pain is an individual experience, and it's specific to each person. Pain is difficult to grasp in a few words due to its multidimensional nature. Gadamer writes:

The patient is asked what is wrong, or, as we say in German, what it is that he or she feels to be 'lacking'. The task, then, becomes that of locating what precisely is out of place. The entire vast apparatus of medical diagnosis today consists in attempt to identify just this. Here I am only describing what our language itself tells us. These are matters of real experience which we all encounter as human beings, doctors as well as patients (63).

The relationship between scoliosis and pain is not well understood, as demonstrated in the literature review. Our research participants are witnesses and victims of this misapprehension of scoliosis and pain.

Caroline communicated:

But I also think that certain doctors didn't understand the **complexities** behind scoliosis and only really cared about the **biological** parts of the condition. [...]

He [doctor] told me my pain was **in my head** and I was making it up and he sent me to a **psychiatrist**.

Willow said:

He [doctor] was talking about like 'oh, scoliosis shouldn't cause pain;' I was like 'OK...' He just talked about how it shouldn't cause pain and he was like 'oh, if you're in pain, you should be pretty worried because it's not normal for scoliosis to cause pain.'

An article by Speraw displays the moral disappointment occurring from health providers that focus solely on one's disease rather than one's personhood as a whole (99). These teenage girls' lived experiences clearly demonstrate that they are in pain. Why would one disregard one's suffering? Is it a lack of understanding, a lack of listening, or a lack of partnership? Gadamer emphasizes the importance of the connection of the scope of practice and human responsiveness of practice:

What we need to do is to learn to **build a bridge** over the existing divide between the theoretician who knows the general rule and the person involved in practice who wishes to deal with the unique situation of this patient who is in need of care (75).

Emily felt like the healthcare professional dismissed her pain and made her feel invalidated. She said:

I had a lot of doctors that made me feel like nothing was wrong with me or kind of **shoved/pushed away my pain** so that was very hard.

An experience is unique and deserves to be recognised as this is a person's lived reality. Invalidating one's experience is simply not acceptable. Riley expressed:

It was definitely interesting having doctors say that you're not actually experiencing that when you knew you were... so it's kind of having to like move

on and understand that they're coming from a **medical point of view** but also, you're allowed to have your own feelings.

To be patient-centered, the healthcare professional must empower the patient and share the power in the relationship (81). In making this shift, a partnership is formed. Gadamer discussed the significance of interpreting illness through the perspectives of both the medical practitioner and the person experiencing the illness. There is a need for patient involvement for healthcare professionals to best portray and treat the condition.

It is clearly a misrepresentation of the phenomenon to look at the concept of illness solely through the eyes of the doctor and from the standpoint of scientific medicine, and to think that medical knowledge is the same thing as the patient's insight into one's own illness is clearly not simply insight in the sense of knowledge of a true state of affairs, but rather, like all insight, it is something which is acquired with great difficulty and by overcoming significant resistance. [...] The patient experiences his or her illness through the felt absence of something. What does this absence of something tell us; what does it tell us about that which is missing? It must occasion reflection. [...] Often even the initial stages are closed off to such awareness. (64)

Disregarding or brushing off one's pain can significantly impact one's mental state. People living with pain are witnesses of their own suffering. A person living with pain refers to "professionals" for help expecting some solutions or guidance. Théroux et al. document the prevalence and management of back pain in a retrospective review of a random sample of 310 charts involving the AIS population. Nearly half of these patients (47.3%) mention that they experienced back pain, however in approximately 80% (n=248) of the charts, no pain management treatment plan is documented (29). In addition, a study by Teles et al. explains that their large cohort population experienced back pain for more than one year (76.6%), and most of them reported daily pain (55.3%). These patients disclosed a lack of adequate pain management (45). Similar, two other

studies investigating back pain and AIS fail to address pain management in the patients' treatment plans (31,100). This is very concerning as one's pain is not receiving adequate attention.

Without narrative acts, the patient cannot convey to anyone else what he or she is going through. More radically and perhaps equally true, without narrative acts, the patient cannot himself or herself grasp what the events of illness mean. And without telling about or writing about the care of a patient in a complex narrative form, the caregiver might not see the patient's illness in its full, textured, emotionally powerful, consequential narrative form (101).

Where should one find answers if the people labeled to help might not help you? The National Institute of Arthritis and Musculoskeletal and Skin Diseases recommend joining a community or scoliosis support group to help a teen or a child cope with scoliosis and its treatments (102). A peer support group can act as a community to find these answers. *Curvy Girls'* mission is to effectively deliver a safe environment where all stories are heard, validated, and recognized.

This is my Body, Talk to me Please.

Some of our research participants voiced that they were not part of their treatment care. Eliason and Richman describe adolescence's development tasks and how it is challenged by scoliosis. They explain that adolescents seek independence from adults (103). One living with AIS should be included in all treatment decisions to endorse the development of the adolescent's autonomy and independence level as well as increase treatment adherence (104).

Neve said:

I've had doctors explain my entire treatment plan with my parents. I wasn't even in the room. I would have to make it known that **this is my body**, and I would like

to know what is happening so I can either agree or disagree with the treatment plan; I can either tell you that I would like to go forth with this treatment plan, or I would like to look for other options.

Neve wants to be on the same wavelength as the healthcare professional. She said: "My mom, or my dad, or whoever is in the room with me is a secondary person running my medical care." She also expressed:

I've even had it where I would even tell my physicians that they had to talk to me, I would also ask my mom all the questions she had so that I could ask them. So that they were aware that they were having a **conversation with me**.

Neve explains that she is primary in her care. She wants to be addressed and have a say in her treatment decisions. She wants to be heard as her body is being treated and manipulated. She is the one living with scoliosis and feeling her chronic pain. Davey explains that dialogical engagement is not often easy or comfortable. A willingness to be subject to the other's address and place one's self-understanding before the other's claims is required to reach fair engagement (105). A partnership between healthcare professionals and patients allows for a holistic healing approach. The French philosopher Michel Foucault reminds us, "one must become the doctor of oneself" (106). The patient, not the healthcare professional, is more intimately connected to the experience of illness:

The key to successful doctor—patient partnerships is therefore to recognize that patients are experts too. The doctor is, or should be, well informed about diagnostic techniques, the causes of disease, prognosis, treatment options, and preventive strategies, but only the patient knows about his or her experience of illness, social circumstances, habits and behaviours, attitudes to risk, values, and preferences. Both types of knowledge are needed to manage illness successfully (107).

Caroline expressed:

In the beginning, I felt like everything was being done for me or to me, and I wasn't really voicing what my concerns were, what I was feeling. I think I was feeling very frustrated and very uncertain of what was happening. Things were moving so quickly because they had to make decisions and I just felt like it was a whirlwind experience. [...]

He [surgeon] didn't even look at you. He would talk to my parents the whole time, as if I'm not important even though **it's my body**.

Emily said:

There is **no time** for people to even express how they're feeling and their concerns like it's just **in and out**... I guess if people actually had the time and there was more of a **safe environment** where you felt like you could actually have a conversation with the health care professional not just them tell you three things that you have to do and then you're out of there.

Caroline and Emily express that their concerns were not addressed sufficiently by the healthcare professionals. Simmons and Scudds explain that the health professional is the main person talking during a medical examination as he or she explains the processes of diagnosis, directives, prescriptions, medications, and treatments such that there is "an objectification of the person and a blurring of personhood with a disease or illness" (108). Hovey and Paul explain that the patient's narrative has been reduced towards a charted yes-or-no checkboxes. The patient's story is rarely asked for (109). How can one heal another without knowing the patient's story? How can one feel involved in their care when they are not addressed? Hovey et al. describe that a person living with a chronic condition will feel empowered through active participation in the healing process (110). In addition, Donnelly et al. reinforce that generally the patient has little input into their scoliosis treatment decisions. A study demonstrates that having a voice in their

own treatment decision for AIS substantially impacts treatment adherence for their bracing regimen (104). Furthermore, the involvement in support groups has also been identified as an effective strategy to improve adherence to long-term treatments (111).

Finding #4: Peer Support Experience

The Power of Sharing

Adolescence is a transitional phase between childhood and adulthood. Adolescent years are stressful for many teenagers, which is in part related to physical development, self-perception, and social relationships. During this time in development, most adolescents grow independent from their parents and associate with a peer group (103). Davison et al. explain that the experience of illness is profoundly a social one. Suffering prompts powerful emotions, hence, the desire to talk to others. Through interpersonal conversations, people living with a certain illness understand themselves in more meaningful ways (59).

Riley shared:

Especially with the teenage years, there's so many emotions so many insecurities already so adding the scoliosis on top of that can **be really hard... and what Curvy Girls does a great job of doing is making you feel not alone** and helping you take those challenges and finding a way to make your experience positive.

Kaylie said:

Finding something like Curvy Girls helps so much especially if you're a young teenage girl like me just getting involved and finding more people like you and learning that you're **not alone**... it could help you a lot.

Emily voiced:

You just felt so different and an **outcast** from everyone else because no one else is going through this and it was just **really painful** and then it's not just **physically painful** but the **emotional pain** of going through that especially as a young teenager when everyone is going through other stuff as well...

Adolescence is a pivotal period as one gets to establish their social and personal identity. Providing these teenagers with opportunities to share and discuss how they feel, listen to other girls living through a similar context, and be actively involved in a social group can help them gain some control over their lives. In a study regarding social support for people living with HIV or AIDS, participants reported having another person to discuss with reduced stress or made their personal issues concrete. They also valued the affirmation and validation that others could provide through social support (58). Davey explains:

[...] sharing a concern with the other over certain subject matters allows, potentially, the other's viewpoint to question the adequacy of my own perspective, to illumine its limits, to expose its blind points, or to reveal its advantages. The process is mutual, for the perspective of the other is also exposed to my own. In either case, different perspectives can be enriched or become "more" by mutual dialogical exposure. The encounter can promote a mutual transformation of orientation toward a given subject matter (64).

Experiential knowledge is only accessible to those living with particular chronic illnesses (84). By sharing similar experiences, people living with a certain condition can model each other a willingness to learn and grow. Mobilizing collective voices for the purposes of feeling mutual support has the power to protect, save, and transform one's painful experience. The neglected perspectives concerning life with scoliosis and pain can be heard and addressed in a peer support group such as *Curvy Girls*. In a qualitative study, Donnelly et al. describe that patients living with AIS reported they would like to have someone else in their class with a brace to not feel alone and isolated (104). Having someone in class with a similar condition might not be possible; however, joining a peer support group can easily address this matter. Kingod et al. state:

Peers exchanged knowledge that emerged from their own experiences of living with illness. This knowledge was not something that could be generated by health care professionals because it arose from **real-life experiences** and situations. Reciprocal exchange of experiential knowledge gave people a feeling of embodied control that supported them in daily illness self-management (84).

This passage from Kingod et al. highlights the power of sharing experiences. Adolescents living with scoliosis need to feel some sense of "control" as they learn how to manage their pain at a young age. Consequently, adolescents want to relate and learn how to live with scoliosis on a day-to-day basis as it appears to be their reality. Schwieger et al. compared what type of information parents and adolescents living with scoliosis seek in an online support group. They reveal that parents seek material regarding the details regarding the causes and health conditions associated with AIS. However, adolescents exchange considerably more details about appearance-related concerns regarding AIS-related deformity and wearing a brace (60). As Curvy Girls is a peer-run support group, this provides a safe space to discuss adolescent-related interests. A peer-run program can be a powerful source for developing self-advocacy skills, a sense of normalcy, and acceptance towards their own challenges. Learning how to integrate scoliosis into their life while not overpowering it can be explained as "negotiating a partnership with the illness" (112). Hovey and Craig introduce a metaphor entitled "the dance", which explicates a transformative process of how one learns to live well with osteoporosis. They explain that in order to live well with osteoporosis, one needs to become a partner in this "dance" as opposed to being led by the disease (112). We can substitute osteoporosis with scoliosis as the "dance" can be transferred and represented with any chronic condition. A transformative process occurs when one learns to take control of their condition. Curvy Girls can represent the music in this "dance", leading and guiding the girls living with scoliosis towards their next crusade. The

flow of music can ease them into the subsequent configuration of movements. In addition, *Curvy Girls* can also represent a rehearsal session of this "dance" as the girls living with scoliosis apply the knowledge and material acquired during the support meetings to their life scenarios. The power of sharing gives the opportunity to release and take control of one's life-world.

Reflections of Support Offered by Curvy Girls

Curvy Girls has supported thousands of families by creating a safe community for teenage girls living with scoliosis. The peer support group raises scoliosis awareness, offers an opportunity for education, and gives a voice to teenage girls seeking help. Riley expressed, "Curvy Girls... it's definitely changed my life".



Figure 1: Curvy Girls influence in a Word Cloud

Definition of a Word Cloud

The word cloud content (Figure 1) is retrieved from our interview transcripts when discussing the experience of being a member of *Curvy Girls*. During the interviews, we asked our research participants to name three aspects that *Curvy Girls* helped them with (see Appendix A).

The Arts Multimedia Language Facility on the McGill University website suggested word clouds as a means of digital storytelling (113). Word clouds are "graphical representations of word frequency that give greater prominence to words that appear more frequently in a source text" (114). The text visualization data showcases the most salient findings. The word cloud was generated on the website (https://www.wordclouds.com/) (115). The size of the word is relative to the repetition of the word. The words included in the word cloud are the following: confidence (x6), solidarity (x6), support (x6), not alone (x5), acceptance (x3), connection (x3), empowering (x3), belonging (x3), togetherness (x2), community (x2), safe (x2), organization (x1), facilitator (x1), informative (x1), advocate (x1), outgoing (x1), balance (x1), and purpose (x1).

Word Cloud Interpretation

Firstly, I want to acknowledge the power that lies within words and their meanings. Gadamer writes in "Truth and Method":

Every word breaks forth as if from a center and is related to a whole, through which alone it is a word. Every word causes the whole of the language to which it belongs to resonate and the whole world view that underlies it to appear. Thus, every word, as the event of a moment, carries with it the unsaid, to which it is related by responding and summoning (75).

Gadamer explains that every word highlights an underlying worldview and that words summons a totality of meaning from within (64). One expresses their truth with words which reflects the wholeness of an inner being. For Gadamer, words are documents of some collected underlying experiences (64). It can be seen that the three most prominent words highlighted in Figure 1 are "confidence", "solidarity", and "support". The Oxford Advanced Learner's Dictionary provides the following definitions:

Confidence = "the feeling that you can trust, believe in and be sure about the abilities or good qualities of somebody/something" (116)

Solidarity = "support by one person or group of people for another because they share feelings, opinions, aims, etc." (117)

Support = "to give or be ready to give help to somebody if they need it" (118).

I find it important to contextualize these definitions to understand their meanings as they supplement our horizon of understanding. We can find a common thread among these three words as one needs the confidence to have the ability to support, which creates a network of solidarity. Watson explains that emotional honesty appears crucial within peer support relationships (61). One is seeking support while giving support, both standpoints fuse and the recovery process, which is unique to each person, takes place. Curvy Girls fuels this fusing point by engaging different perspectives and integrating unique experiences. The fusion of horizons occurs in a dynamic state as one's perspective is constantly evolving towards a better understanding of their inner world (64). The desire for mutual solidarity and emotional support in relation to the day-to-day management of a chronic condition motivates patients to seek advice and inspiration among peers with similar illnesses (84). The lexicon illustrated offers an insight into the intricacies occurring in a peer support group. The words "not alone", "acceptance", "connection", "empowering", and "belonging" are visible in the word cloud, perhaps reflecting the long-term nature of conversational relationships. Similar to our findings, Høybye et al. reveal how women living with breast cancer felt empowered by conversating experiential knowledge (119). A consciousness of belonging and connection to a group results in

feeling a sense of empowerment. When seeking support to manage an illness's uncertainty, some people adopt an *empowered* or *activist* identity to feel engaged and in control of their condition (58). The words "togetherness", "community", "safe", "organization", "facilitator", "informative", "advocate", "outgoing", "balance", and "purpose" appear as minor terms, however these are also a part of the thread uniting "confidence", "solidarity", and "support". I envision the words illustrated in Figure 1 as a staircase. Each step is a transformation leading to a better understanding of one's inner world. Each step is unique and personalized to the individual. One could go up and down the staircase while holding to the rail when needed. *Curvy Girls* can represent the supportive rail on this journey.

Discussion

Summaries of Findings

In the first finding, we received an insight into some personal experiences from girls living with scoliosis and pain. Before being diagnosed with scoliosis, some of our research participants lived with undiagnosed pain, which resulted in confusion, solitude, and loneliness. Having no identifying label for their pain made these teenage girls question their bodies and minds. A diagnosis is a theoretical construct by which health professionals attempt to label the patients' discomfort. However, the absence of a diagnosis might disregard the patients' discomfort, leaving one feeling isolated and alone. As back pain in children and adolescents was historically considered unusual, some teenage girls had to learn how to cope with their pain by themselves. Moreover, a diagnosis of scoliosis meant different things to different individuals; some felt a sense of relief while others were angry. Some participants felt reassured by their diagnosis as they have a sense of direction to their treatment plan and care. Others felt angry as they thought that scoliosis would hold them back for the rest of their lives. During the process of diagnosis and acceptance, teenage girls living with scoliosis occupy a "liminal space" in that they exist inbetween two separate identities. Curvy Girls might alleviate some strain of this "liminal space" by offering a safe environment to discuss and feel a sense of normalcy of being a teenage girl living with scoliosis. The support group might help transition the adolescent girls living with scoliosis from the uncertainty of this "liminal space" to a safe and open space.

In the second finding, the social experience discussed the familiarity and unfamiliarity of scoliosis. If one's social network is familiar with scoliosis upon getting diagnosed, the teenage girls were not as frightened from their condition. Having little knowledge about scoliosis may be a daunting experience at first. The transition between these two realms can also be referred to as "liminal space", living in-between who they were and whom they may become. *Curvy Girls* can support these teenage girls transitioning from these two spaces. It brings the unfamiliar to the familiar state and surrounds them with others living through a similar experience.

In the third finding, we discussed the healthcare experience of teenage girls living with scoliosis. Pain is an invisible condition, yet it affects the whole individual. As the literature review reveals, the relationship between scoliosis and pain remains scattered. These teenage girls living with scoliosis are witnesses of this perplexity as not all health professionals acknowledge the pain with which the teenage girls live. In addition, some of our research participants revealed that they were not active partners in their own care. They wanted the healthcare professionals to include them in their treatment plans and form a solid and dynamic partnership (120). Dr. Charon explains the significance of providing space for personal narratives within the healthcare system:

Patients long for doctors who comprehend what they go through and who, as a result, stay the course with them through their illness. A medicine practiced without a genuine and obligating awareness of what patients go through may fulfill its technical goals, but it is an empty medicine, or, at best, half a medicine (101).

In the fourth and final finding, we explored the effect of *Curvy Girls'* peer support group. Being a member of a peer support group offers the opportunity of sharing experiences and stories with people living through a similar context. Through interpersonal discussions, one might understand themselves in a more meaningful way. The neglected perspectives concerning life with scoliosis and pain can be heard and addressed in a peer support group. In addition, we asked *Curvy Girls* members to describe three aspects in which the support group influenced them, and the three most prominent words highlighted were "confidence", "solidarity", and "support". *Curvy Girls* provides a steppingstone towards a better understanding of one's life-world.

Study Limitations

The findings from this research study have to be seen in the light of some limitations as "[...] a part of the integrity of any research lies in recognizing and acknowledging that no one method provides all the answers and every method has strengths and limitations" (62).

A first limitation would be that the quality of the interpretations and analyses depends on the depth of the data collected. An intense life fluctuation characterizes a profound experience. In this study, teenage girls living with scoliosis live with a certain profoundness that distinguishes them from a typical girl going through adolescence. Gadamer explains that a profound experience is not momentary in nature but lingers upon the continuity of meaning (75). The quality of interviews is limited by the depth of conversations and the participants' willingness to discuss their profound experiences. The powerful nature of intense conversations is contingent upon the participants and the researcher's state of mind at that moment of time. Moules et al.

explain that "When the topic deals with human concerns and experiences, there is often emotion at play." (62). It is important to be mindful of the reflexivity arising from the interviews.

Another limitation might be found in the context in which the study took place. Most interviews occurred between March 2020 and June 2020, highlighting the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. The COVID-19 pandemic may have altered the participants' insight into their scoliosis experience when interviewed at that time. In addition, the COVID-19 pandemic required us to conduct the interviews virtually. Therefore, a face-to-face interview was not possible. I am not sure if that would impact the profoundness of the interviews; however, it is important to note that engaging virtually differs from engaging in person. The connection with the interviewee may be different virtually as all languages are not readily seen on camera (i.e., body language). Given the potential of that being a limitation, all participants were interviewed using the same platform, which harmonizes the extent of this restraint. While the virtual nature of the interviews is acknowledged as a limitation, it may also be considered a strength as the participants were from multiple geographic regions of Canada instead of just within one city or province.

Directions for Future Research

Hermeneutical research does not seek consensus but invites diverse interpretations to carry on the life of narratives and language. Future research should maintain the cycle of listening to another person's voice to gain a unique insight into understanding the person's experience behind a particular hardship. Moules et al. explain:

In one way, it is as though the interpretation cannot settle and rest in one's own hands for, if it does, it stops growing, it stops being generative and fertile. It settles into a reified version of something without experiencing the life force and

generativity of others and of the topic it needs to sustain it. When interpretations go out of our hands and into the hands of others, they situate themselves exactly where they are supposed to be – in movement and play, and we cannot even save the work from our own re-interpretation (62).

Therefore, the narratives from people living through hardship should continue to be brought out into the light, reminding people to be aware, and remembering that we are the products of collective experiences. Future research should continue this dialogue of treating a person as a whole.

The intent of a hermeneutical research approach is not to generalize the findings to a greater population but to transfer the knowledge and gain insight to a deeper understanding of one's life-world. Inviting and presenting these narratives from teenage girls living with scoliosis serves to pin a reference for people living through a similar experience by allowing them to relate and validate their state of mind at any given moment. Moules et al. explain that "these kinds of stories are stories that need to be told and retold over time as a way for people to make sense and meaning of what they have undergone." (62). Future research should investigate if the acquired knowledge regarding peer support groups may be transferred to other chronic illness support groups that need to be further explored.

Conclusion

In this study, we endeavored to gain insight into the lived experiences of teenage girls living with scoliosis and to understand how the peer support group, Curvy Girls, impacted their lives. To acquire this knowledge, we conducted semi-structured open-ended interviews with 16 participants recruited from Curvy Girls. The interviews were based on philosophical hermeneutics, which fosters a philosophy of experience. Hermeneutical researchers work to understand the meaning of human experience that provides insight into the context of a daily reality of living with a certain condition. Teenage girls living with scoliosis often find themselves in a "liminal space", a rupture between their old and new selves, between the familiar and unfamiliar, and between their body and the health care professional. This tension between these two spaces may be a heavy load to carry alone. Through our participants' narratives, we learned that the peer support group, Curvy Girls, mobilizes collective voice into a transformation of communal learning. Engaging in a peer support group can ease the transition of the "liminal space". If we engage in the possibility of learning from each other, we open up to the possibility of engaging with people who have had experiences that we have not been witnessed. There is power and momentum in transformational learning if one is willing to seize it. We are proposing a reflective engagement beyond the biomedical discourse of diagnosis and treatment toward an inclusive meaning of treating a person as a whole.

References

- 1. Curvy Girls Scoliosis. International Scoliosis Peer Support for Girls. [Internet]. [cited 2021 Mar 1]. Available from: https://www.curvygirlsscoliosis.com/
- 2. Svenaeus F. Hermeneutics of clinical practice: the question of textuality. Theor Med Bioeth. 2000;21(2):171–89.
- 3. Curtis S, O'Donnell-Jasmin L, editors. Working together when facing chronic pain: a book designed for patients and written by their health professionals. Laval, Québec: Productions Odon; 2010. 388 p. (Working together).
- 4. Shakil H, Iqbal ZA, Al-Ghadir AH. Scoliosis: Review of types of curves, etiological theories and conservative treatment. J Back Musculoskelet Rehabil. 2014 Apr 1;27(2):111–5.
- 5. White AA. Kinematics of the normal spine as related to scoliosis. J Biomech. 1971 Oct;4(5):405–11.
- 6. Scoliosis. American Association of Neurological Surgeons. [Internet]. [cited 2021 Mar 1]. Available from: https://www.aans.org/Patients/Neurosurgical-Conditions-and-Treatments/Scoliosis
- 7. Choudhry MN, Ahmad Z, Verma R. Adolescent idiopathic scoliosis. Open Orthop J. 2016;10:143.
- 8. Kouwenhoven J-WM, Castelein RM. The Pathogenesis of Adolescent Idiopathic Scoliosis: Review of the Literature. Spine. 2008 Dec;33(26):2898–908.
- 9. Kesling KL, Reinker KA. Scoliosis in Twins: A Meta-analysis of the Literature and Report of Six Cases. Spine. 1997 Sep;22(17):2009–14.
- 10. Burwell RG. Aetiology of idiopathic scoliosis: current concepts. Pediatr Rehabil. 2003 Jul;6(3–4):137–70.
- 11. Weinstein SL, Dolan LA, Cheng JC, Danielsson A, Morcuende JA. Adolescent idiopathic scoliosis. The Lancet. 2008 May;371(9623):1527–37.
- 12. Scoliosis. University of Washington School of Medicine, Department of Radiology. [Internet]. [cited 2021 Mar 2]. Available from: https://rad.washington.edu/about-us/academic-sections/musculoskeletal-radiology/teaching-materials/online-musculoskeletal-radiology-book/scoliosis/
- 13. Altaf F, Gibson A, Dannawi Z, Noordeen H. Adolescent idiopathic scoliosis. BMJ. 2013 Apr 30;346(apr30 1):f2508–f2508.

- 14. Kuznia AL, Hernandez AK, Lee LU. Adolescent idiopathic scoliosis: common questions and answers. Am Fam Physician. 2020;101(1):19–23.
- 15. Weiss H-R, Moramarco M. Congenital Scoliosis (Mini-review). Curr Pediatr Rev. 2016 Jan 4;12(1):43–7.
- 16. Vialle R, Thévenin-Lemoine C, Mary P. Neuromuscular scoliosis. Orthop Traumatol Surg Res. 2013 Feb;99(1):S124–39.
- 17. Anderson SM. Spinal curves and scoliosis. Radiol Technol. 2007;79(1):44+.
- 18. Dunn J, Henrikson NB, Morrison CC, Blasi PR, Nguyen M, Lin JS. Screening for adolescent idiopathic scoliosis: evidence report and systematic review for the US preventive services task force. Jama. 2018;319(2):173–87.
- 19. Lonstein D. Adolescent idiopathic scoliosis. The Lancet. 1994 Nov;344(8934):1407–12.
- 20. McAlister WH, Shackelford GD. Classification of spinal curvatures. Radiol Clin North Am. 1975 Apr;13(1):93–112.
- 21. Goldstein LA, Waugh TR. Classification and terminology of scoliosis. Clin Orthop. 1973 Jun;(93):10–22.
- 22. Riseborough EJ, Wynne-Davies R. A genetic survey of idiopathic scoliosis in Boston, Massachusetts. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1973 Jul;55(5):974–82.
- 23. Davies A, Saifuddin A. Imaging of painful scoliosis. Skeletal Radiol. 2009 Mar;38(3):207–23.
- 24. Reamy BV, Slakey J. Adolescent idiopathic scoliosis: review and current concepts. Am Fam Physician. 2001;64(1):111.
- 25. Cutts S. Managing scoliosis in adolescents. The Practitioner. 2006 Aug;250(1685):40–1, 43–4.
- 26. Konieczny MR, Senyurt H, Krauspe R. Epidemiology of adolescent idiopathic scoliosis. J Child Orthop. 2013;7(1):3–9.
- 27. Weinstein SL. Natural history. Spine. 1999 Dec 15;24(24):2592–600.
- 28. Horne JP, Flannery R, Usman S. Adolescent Idiopathic Scoliosis: Diagnosis and Management. Am Fam Physician. 2014 Feb 1;89(3):193–8.
- 29. Théroux J, Le May S, Hebert JJ, Labelle H. Back Pain Prevalence Is Associated With Curve-type and Severity in Adolescents With Idiopathic Scoliosis: A Cross-sectional Study. Spine. 2017 Aug 1;42(15):E914–9.

- 30. Hall J, Nachemson A. Debate: Scoliosis. Spine [Internet]. 1977;2(4). Available from: https://journals.lww.com/spinejournal/Fulltext/1977/12000/Debate Scoliosis.14.aspx
- 31. Ramirez N, Johnston CE, Browne RH. The prevalence of back pain in children who have idiopathic scoliosis. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1997 Mar;79(3):364–8.
- 32. Agabegi SS, Kazemi N, Sturm PF, Mehlman CT. Natural History of Adolescent Idiopathic Scoliosis in Skeletally Mature Patients: A Critical Review. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2015 Dec;23(12):714–23.
- 33. Balagué F, Pellisé F. Adolescent idiopathic scoliosis and back pain. Scoliosis Spinal Disord. 2016;11(1):1–15.
- 34. Rushton PR, Grevitt MP. Comparison of untreated adolescent idiopathic scoliosis with normal controls: a review and statistical analysis of the literature. Spine. 2013;38(9):778–85.
- 35. Nachemson A. A Long Term Follow-up Study of Non-Treated Scoliosis. Acta Orthop Scand. 1968 Jan;39(4):466–76.
- 36. Micheli LJ. Low back pain in the adolescent: differential diagnosis. Am J Sports Med. 1979;7(6):362–4.
- 37. Schroeder KM, Gonzalez EE, Dormans JP. Back Pain in Children and Adolescents. AOSpine Masters Ser Vol 8 Back Pain. 2016;
- 38. Achar S, Yamanaka J. Back Pain in Children and Adolescents. Am Fam Physician. 2020 Jul 1;102(1):19–28.
- 39. Fekete TF, Mannion AF, Haschtmann D, Loibl M, Kleinstück FS, Jeszenszky DJ. Back Pain and Its Change After Surgery in Adolescents and Young Adults With Idiopathic Scoliosis. Spine Deform. 2019 Sep;7(5):754–8.
- 40. Sato T, Hirano T, Ito T, Morita O, Kikuchi R, Endo N, et al. Back pain in adolescents with idiopathic scoliosis: epidemiological study for 43,630 pupils in Niigata City, Japan. Eur Spine J. 2011 Feb;20(2):274–9.
- 41. Weinstein SL. The Natural History of Adolescent Idiopathic Scoliosis. J Pediatr Orthop. 2019 Jul;39(Supplement 1):S44–6.
- 42. Dolphens M, Vansteelandt S, Cagnie B, Vleeming A, Nijs J, Vanderstraeten G, et al. Multivariable modeling of factors associated with spinal pain in young adolescence. Eur Spine J. 2016;25(9):2809–21.
- 43. Erne C, Elfering A. Low back pain at school: unique risk deriving from unsatisfactory grade in maths and school-type recommendation. Eur Spine J. 2011;20(12):2126–33.

- 44. Trevelyan FC, Legg SJ. Risk factors associated with back pain in New Zealand school children. Ergonomics. 2011;54(3):257–62.
- 45. Teles AR, Ocay DD, Shebreen AB, Tice A, Saran N, Ouellet JA, et al. Evidence of impaired pain modulation in adolescents with idiopathic scoliosis and chronic back pain. Spine J. 2019;19(4):677–86.
- 46. Kahanovitz N, Weiser S. The psychological impact of idiopathic scoliosis on the adolescent female. A preliminary multi-center study. Spine. 1989;14(5):483–5.
- 47. Danielsson AJ, Wiklund I, Pehrsson K, Nachemson AL. Health-related quality of life in patients with adolescent idiopathic scoliosis: a matched follow-up at least 20 years after treatment with brace or surgery. Eur Spine J. 2001;10(4):278–88.
- 48. Makino T, Kaito T, Sakai Y, Takenaka S, Yoshikawa H. Health-related Quality of Life and Postural Changes of Spinal Alignment in Female Adolescents Associated With Back Pain in Adolescent Idiopathic Scoliosis: A Prospective Cross-sectional Study. Spine. 2019 Jul 15;44(14):E833–40.
- 49. Payne III WK, Ogilvie JW, Resnick MD, Kane RL, Transfeldt EE, Blum RW. Does scoliosis have a psychological impact and does gender make a difference? Spine. 1997;22(12):1380–4.
- 50. MacLean Jr WE, Green NE, Pierre CB, Ray DC. Stress and coping with scoliosis: psychological effects on adolescents and their families. J Pediatr Orthop. 1989;9(3):257–61.
- 51. Mayo NE, Goldberg MS, Poitras B, Scott S, Hanley J. The Ste-Justine Adolescent Idiopathic Scoliosis Cohort Study. Part III: Back pain. Spine. 1994;19(14):1573–81.
- 52. Goldberg MS, Mayo NE, Poitras B, Scott S, Hanley J. The Ste-Justine Adolescent Idiopathic Scoliosis Cohort Study. Part II: Perception of health, self and body image, and participation in physical activities. Spine. 1994;19(14):1562–72.
- 53. Freidel K, Petermann F, Reichel D, Steiner A, Warschburger P, Weiss HR. Quality of Life in Women With Idiopathic Scoliosis: Spine. 2002 Feb;27(4):E87–91.
- 54. Stubbs B, Williams J, Shannon J, Gaughran F, Craig T. Peer support interventions seeking to improve physical health and lifestyle behaviours among people with serious mental illness: A systematic review. Int J Ment Health Nurs. 2016;25(6):484–95.
- 55. Walker C, Peterson CL. Where Does Value Lie in Peer Support? An Exploratory Discussion of the Theories and Methods Underpinning Effective Research in Peer Support. Qual Health Res. 2021 Jan;31(2):218–27.
- 56. Walker C. Ruptured identities: Leaving work because of chronic illness. Int J Health Serv. 2010;40(4):629–43.

- 57. Babrow AS, Kasch CR, Ford LA. The many meanings of uncertainty in illness: Toward a systematic accounting. Health Commun. 1998;10(1):1–23.
- 58. Brashers DE, Neidig JL, Goldsmith DJ. Social support and the management of uncertainty for people living with HIV or AIDS. Health Commun. 2004;16(3):305–31.
- 59. Davison KP, Pennebaker JW, Dickerson SS. Who talks? The social psychology of illness support groups. Am Psychol. 2000;55(2):205.
- 60. Schwieger T, Campo S, Steuber KR, Weinstein SL, Ashida S. An exploration of information exchange by adolescents and parents participating in adolescent idiopathic scoliosis online support groups. Scoliosis Spinal Disord. 2016 Dec;11(1):22.
- 61. Watson E. The mechanisms underpinning peer support: a literature review. J Ment Health. 2019 Nov 2;28(6):677–88.
- 62. Moules NJ, McCaffrey G, Field JC, Laing CM. Conducting hermeneutic research: From philosophy to practice. Peter Lang Incorporated, International Academic Publishers; 2015.
- 63. Gadamer H-G. The Enigma of Health. New York, NY: Nature Pub. Co., 1995-; 1996.
- 64. Davey N 1950-. Unquiet understanding: Gadamer's philosophical hermeneutics [Internet]. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press; 2006. (SUNY series in contemporary continental philosophy). Available from: http://site.ebrary.com/id/10579163
- 65. Friesen N, Henriksson C, Saevi T. Hermeneutic phenomenology in education: Method and practice. Vol. 4. Springer Science & Business Media; 2012.
- 66. Caputo JD. Radical hermeneutics: repetition, deconstruction, and the hermeneutic project [Internet]. Bloomington, Ind.: Indiana University Press; 1987. (Midland book; MB 442). Available from: https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&scope=site&db=nlebk&db=nlabk&A N=11033
- 67. Grondin Jean. Introduction to philosophical hermeneutics [Internet]. New Haven: Yale University Press; 1994. (Yale studies in hermeneutics). Available from: http://www.gbv.de/dms/bowker/toc/9780300059694.pdf
- 68. Ricoeur P. What is a text. Text Action Essays Hermeneutics II. 1991;105–24.
- 69. Vessey D. Gadamer and the Fusion of Horizons. Int J Philos Stud. 2009;17(4):531–42.
- 70. Kearney R. Strangers, gods, and monsters: Interpreting otherness. Psychology Press; 2003.
- 71. Smith DG. Hermeneutic inquiry: The hermeneutic imagination and the pedagogic text. Forms Curric Inq. 1991;3.

- 72. Merleau-Ponty M, Smith C. Phenomenology of perception. Vol. 2012. Routledge London; 1962.
- 73. Requirements for Informed Consent Documents. Government of Canada. [Internet]. [cited 2021 Mar 3]. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/science-research/science-advice-decision-making/research-ethics-board/requirements-informed-consent-documents.html
- 74. Semi-Structured Interviews. Qualitative Research Guidelines Project. [Internet]. [cited 2021 Mar 3]. Available from: http://www.qualres.org/HomeSemi-3629.html
- 75. Gadamer H-G. Truth and method Continuum. N Y. 1989;
- 76. Bruns GL. Hermeneutics ancient and modern. Yale University Press; 1992.
- 77. Shah SA, Saller J. Evaluation and Diagnosis of Back Pain in Children and Adolescents: J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2016 Jan;24(1):37–45.
- 78. Davis PJC, Williams HJ. The investigation and management of back pain in children. Arch Dis Child Educ Pract. 2008 Jun 1;93(3):73–83.
- 79. Miller R, Beck NA, Sampson NR, Zhu X, Flynn JM, Drummond D. Imaging modalities for low back pain in children: a review of spondyloysis and undiagnosed mechanical back pain. J Pediatr Orthop. 2013 May;33(3):282–8.
- 80. Kandwal P, Vijayaraghavan G, Goswami A, Jayaswal A. Back Pain in Children- How Sinister? Indian J Pediatr. 2016 Aug;83(8):834–43.
- 81. Stewart M, Brown JB, Weston W, McWhinney IR, McWilliam CL, Freeman T. Patient-centered medicine: transforming the clinical method. CRC press; 2013.
- 82. Nettleton S, Watt I, O'Malley L, Duffey P. Understanding the narratives of people who live with medically unexplained illness. Patient Educ Couns. 2005;56(2):205–10.
- 83. Olsson CA, Boyce MF, Toumbourou JW, Sawyer SM. The Role of Peer Support in Facilitating Psychosocial Adjustment to Chronic Illness in Adolescence. Clin Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2005 Jan 1;10(1):78–87.
- 84. Kingod N, Cleal B, Wahlberg A, Husted GR. Online peer-to-peer communities in the daily lives of people with chronic illness: a qualitative systematic review. Qual Health Res. 2017;27(1):89–99.
- 85. Watson SL, Hayes SA, Radford-Paz E. "Diagnose me Please!": A Review of Research about the Journey and Initial Impact of Parents Seeking a Diagnosis of Developmental Disability for their Child. In: International Review of Research in Developmental Disabilities [Internet].

- Elsevier; 2011 [cited 2021 Mar 17]. p. 31–71. Available from: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/B9780123864956000023
- 86. Midence K, O'neill M. The Experience of Parents in the Diagnosis of Autism: A Pilot Study. Autism. 1999 Sep;3(3):273–85.
- 87. Telford K, Kralik D, Koch T. Acceptance and denial: implications for people adapting to chronic illness: literature review. J Adv Nurs. 2006;55(4):457–64.
- 88. Bury M. Chronic illness as biographical disruption. Sociol Health Illn. 1982;4(2):167–82.
- 89. Kübler-Ross E, Wessler S, Avioli LV. On death and dying. Jama. 1972;221(2):174–9.
- 90. Hovey RB, Pavate V, Vigouroux M, Amja K. A Reconceptualization of the Negative Self-Stereotyping of the Patient-Partner to the Introduction of the Patient Perspective Consultant. Perm J. 2020;24(5).
- 91. Gidugu V, Rogers ES, Harrington S, Maru M, Johnson G, Cohee J, et al. Individual Peer Support: A Qualitative Study of Mechanisms of Its Effectiveness. Community Ment Health J. 2015 May;51(4):445–52.
- 92. Gillard S, Foster R, Gibson S, Goldsmith L, Marks J, White S. Describing a principles-based approach to developing and evaluating peer worker roles as peer support moves into mainstream mental health services. Ment Health Soc Incl. 2017;
- 93. Rebeiro Gruhl KL, LaCarte S, Calixte S. Authentic peer support work: challenges and opportunities for an evolving occupation. J Ment Health. 2016;25(1):78–86.
- 94. Familiarity noun Definition, pictures, pronunciation and usage notes | Oxford Advanced Learner's Dictionary at OxfordLearnersDictionaries.com [Internet]. [cited 2021 Mar 18]. Available from: https://www.oxfordlearnersdictionaries.com/definition/english/familiarity?q=familiarity
- 95. Duerr HP. Dreamtime Concerning the Boundary Between Wilderness and Civilization. 1985;
- 96. Heidegger M. Being and time; Oxford: Blackwell; 1967.
- 97. Dreyfus HL, Hubert L. Being-in-the-world: A commentary on Heidegger's Being and Time, Division I. Mit Press; 1991.
- 98. Baginsky M. Peer Support: Expectations and Realities. Pastor Care Educ. 2004 Mar;22(1):3–9.
- 99. Speraw S. "Talk to Me—I'm Human": The Story of a Girl, Her Personhood, and the Failures of Health Care. Qual Health Res. 2009 Jun;19(6):732–43.

- 100. Joncas J, Labelle H, Poitras B, Duhaime M, Rivard C, Le Blanc R. Dorso-lumbal pain and idiopathic scoliosis in adolescence. In 1996. p. 637–40.
- 101. Charon R. Narrative medicine: Honoring the stories of illness. Oxford University Press; 2008.
- 102. Scoliosis in Children and Teens. National Institute of Arthritis and Musculoskeletal and Skin Diseases. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 Mar 2]. Available from: https://www.niams.nih.gov/health-topics/scoliosis#tab-living-with
- 103. Eliason MJ, Richman LC. Psychological effects of idiopathic adolescent scoliosis. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 1984;
- 104. Donnelly MJ, Dolan LA, Grande L, Weinstein SL. Patient and Parent Perspectives on Treament for Adolescent Idiopathic Scoliosis. Iowa Orthop J. 2004;24:76.
- 105. Davey N. Unquiet understanding: Gadamer's philosophical hermeneutics. Suny Press; 2012.
- 106. Martin LH, Gutman H, Hutton PH. Technologies of the self: A seminar with Michel Foucault. Tavistock; 1988.
- 107. Coulter A. Paternalism or partnership?: Patients have grown up—and there's no going back. 1999;
- 108. Simmonds MJ, Scudds RJ. Pain, disability, and physical therapy in older adults: Issues of patients and pain, practitioners and practice. Top Geriatr Rehabil. 2001;16(3):12–23.
- 109. Hovey R, Paul J. Healing, the Patient Narrative-Story and the Medical Practitioner: A Relationship to Enhance Care for the Chronically III Patient. Int J Qual Methods. 2007 Dec;6(4):53–66.
- 110. Hovey RB, Khayat VC, Feig E. Listening to and letting pain speak: poetic reflections. Br J Pain. 2018 May;12(2):95–103.
- 111. Haynes RB, McDonald HP, Garg AX. Helping patients follow prescribed treatment: clinical applications. Jama. 2002;288(22):2880–3.
- 112. Hovey R, Craig R. Learning to live with osteoporosis: a metaphoric narrative. J Appl Hermeneutics. 2012;
- 113. Digital Storytelling and Presentation Tools [Internet]. Arts Multimedia Language Facility. [cited 2021 Mar 9]. Available from: https://www.mcgill.ca/amlf/amlf-software-resources/language-teaching-resources/digital-storytelling-and-presentation-tools
- 114. Word Cloud [Internet]. BetterEvaluation. 2010 [cited 2021 Mar 22]. Available from: https://www.betterevaluation.org/en/evaluation-options/wordcloud

- 115. Zygomatic. Free online word cloud generator and tag cloud creator [Internet]. wordclouds.com. [cited 2021 Mar 9]. Available from: https://www.wordclouds.com/
- 116. Confidence noun Definition, pictures, pronunciation and usage notes | Oxford Advanced Learner's Dictionary at OxfordLearnersDictionaries.com [Internet]. [cited 2021 Mar 22].

 Available from: https://www.oxfordlearnersdictionaries.com/definition/english/confidence?q=confidence
- 117. Solidarity noun Definition, pictures, pronunciation and usage notes | Oxford Advanced Learner's Dictionary at OxfordLearnersDictionaries.com [Internet]. [cited 2021 Mar 22]. Available from: https://www.oxfordlearnersdictionaries.com/definition/english/solidarity?q=solidarity
- 118. Support_1 verb Definition, pictures, pronunciation and usage notes | Oxford Advanced Learner's Dictionary at OxfordLearnersDictionaries.com [Internet]. [cited 2021 Mar 22].

 Available from: https://www.oxfordlearnersdictionaries.com/definition/english/support 1?q=support
- 119. Høybye MT, Johansen C, Tjørnhøj-Thomsen T. Online interaction. Effects of storytelling in an internet breast cancer support group. Psycho-Oncology J Psychol Soc Behav Dimens Cancer. 2005;14(3):211–20.
- 120. Hovey R, Morck A, Nettleton S, Robin S, Bullis D, Findlay A, et al. Partners in our care: patient safety from a patient perspective. Qual Saf Health Care. 2010;19(6):e59–e59.

Appendix

Appendix A: Sample Interview Guide

Written by Marie Vigouroux, Gillian Newman, Dr. Hovey, and Kristina Amja.

- 1. Tell me about yourself.
 - o Can you tell me the story of how you were diagnosed?
 - o How did that feel? / How did you feel in that moment?
 - o How has your life been since then?
- 2. Does scoliosis interfere with your social life? Friends, family, hobbies, colleagues, teachers...
 - O Does it keep you from seeing your friends?
 - o Do your friends treat you differently now than before?
 - o Do your friends treat you differently than their other friends?
 - Does it make it harder for you to make new friends?
 - O Does it keep you from doing things you like?
 - o Do you usually tell people about it, or do you prefer to keep it to yourself?
 - o How did it affect your family life?
 - o Is it harder to do family activities?
 - Does your family treat you differently than before?
 - o Does your family treat you differently than your siblings (if applicable)?
- 3. How was your experience with healthcare?
 - What kind of specialists or doctors did you see? (surgeon, social worker, psychologist, etc.)
 - O Which one of the people you mentioned helped you the most?
 - o How did they help you?
 - o Can you tell me about your pain?
 - o Do doctors/nurses believe you when you tell them you're in pain?
 - Can you give me an example of something that happened where someone didn't believe you were in pain?
 - o How does it make you feel when doctors/nurses don't believe you?
 - o How do you feel when someone asks you to rate your pain on a scale of 1 to 10?
 - O What do these numbers mean to you?
 - O What questions would you rather be asked to rate your pain?
- 4. How did you hear from curvy girls?
 - o How long have you been a member?
 - O What did you think a meeting would be like?
 - o How was it actually?
 - Can you name the top 3 things that CG has helped you with? (Hone in on each)
 - o In a world with no limitations, what would you change to CG?
- 5. Other general questions:
 - Age
 - Hobbies
 - Choice of pseudonym

Appendix B: McGill University Research Ethics Board Approval



Faculty of Medicine 3655 Promenade Sir William Osler #633 Montreal, QC H3G 1Y6 Faculté de médecine 3655, Promenade Sir William Osler #633 Montréal, QC H3G 1Y6 Fax/Télécopieur: (514) 398-3870 Tél/Tel: (514) 398-3124

CERTIFICATION OF ETHICAL ACCEPTABILITY FOR RESEARCH INVOLVING HUMAN SUBJECTS

The Faculty of Medicine Institutional Review Board (IRB) is a registered University IRB working under the published guidelines of the Tri-Council Policy Statement, in compliance with the Plan d'action ministériel en éthique de la recherche et en intégrité scientifique (MSSS, 1998), and the Food and Drugs Act (17 June 2001); and acts in accordance with the U.S. Code of Federal Regulations that govern research on human subjects. The IRB working procedures are consistent with internationally accepted principles of Good Clinical Practices.

At a full Board meeting on August 26, 2019, the Faculty of Medicine Institutional Review Board, consisting of:

Frances Aboud, PhD Joséane Chrétien, MJur
Patricia Dobkin, PhD Sally Mann, M.S.
Kathleen Montpetit, M. Sc. Roberta Palmour, PhD

Maida Sewitch, PhD Margaret Swaine, BA

Examined the research project A06-B44-19B titled: What are the lived experiences and social implications of adolescents living with scoliosis and chronic pain

As proposed by: Dr. Richard Hovey to
Applicant Granting Agency, if any

And consider the experimental procedures to be acceptable on ethical grounds for research involving human subjects.

August 26, 2019 Rahuh Palmone
Date Chair, IRB Dean/Associate Dean

Institutional Review Board Assurance Number: FWA 00004545



Institutional Review Board - Amendment Submission Form -

NOTE TO RESEARCHERS: Researchers proposing any changes to an approved study must obtain the approval of the IRB before proceeding with these changes, except when necessary to eliminate an immediate hazard to the participant (in this latter situation, the IRB must then be immediately notified and the modification submitted for consideration.) Amendments may include, but are not limited to, changes to the research design, participant population, or consent procedures.

At the discretion of the IRB Chair or Co-Chair, amendments may be reviewed via an expedited process. However, significant revisions will require that the proposal be reviewed by the IRB Committee at a scheduled meeting.

Dr. Richard Hovey	
What are the lived experiences and social implications of adolescents living with scoliosis and chronic pain?	
260825984 AOG-B44-19B	
This is a minor administrative change. We are Student to this project, Kristina Amja (260825)	adding one McGill Master 984).
	DATE OF I.R.B. APPROVAL
	FEB 2 7 2020
inform study participants ASAP Revise the consent/assent forms (please encl	Faculty of Medicine McGill University
✓ No action required	
Other (please describe)	
tation is required for an ethics review of the amend	ment:
on form:	
i documents and the completed submission form to ilding, Room 633. Minor amendments may be submit requiring a full Board review should be submitted t duled meeting (the last digit of the IRB study numb	tted by e-mail to:
t the IRB office.	
Was How	Date FX 27/2020
	What are the lived experiences and social imp with scoliosis and chronic pain? 260825984 ACG BHH FRO This is a minor administrative change. We are Student to this project, Kristina Amja (260825) inform study participants ASAP Revise the consent/assent forms (please encl.) No action required Other (please describe) tation is required for an ethics review of the amend on form; able.

Appendix C: Example of English Consent Form



Faculty of Dentistry McGill University 2001 McGill College, rm. 537 Montreal, QC, CANADA H3A1G1 Richard Hovey, PhD
Tel: 514-398-7203, ext. 09056
Fax # (514) 398-7220
E-mail: richard.hovey@mcgill.ca

Faculté de médecine dentaire Université McGill 2001 McGill College, suite 537 Montréal, QC, CANADA H3A1G1

Consent form for chronic pain research participants.

Research Project Leaders:

(McGill Study # A06-B44-19B)

Dr. Richard Hovey, PhD. Faculty of Dentistry Division of Oral Health & Society 2001 McGill College Avenue, suite 537 Montreal, QC, Canada H3A1G1

Introduction:

You are invited to participate in a study about understanding the experience of people living with scoliosis and your experiences as a participant engaged with Curvy Girls. The purpose of this study is to gain insight and understanding about the experiences confronted by people living with scoliosis to enhance the interactions and reduce barriers between the patients and clinicians.

In order to accomplish this, each participant will be invited for 1 interview (30-60 minutes) and 1 group focus session (60-90 minutes). Participation is completely voluntary and you may stop the interview at any time during the interview process. The type of questions you will be asked will relate to your scoliosis experience in the past days/months/years.

The data both audio-recorded and transcribed will be deleted/shredded approximately 36 months after its analysis.

Possible Risk and Discomfort:

There is no known risk for participants in this study. Should the participant become unable to continue, the interviewer will immediately stop the interview and ensure that the participant is comfortable.

Potential Benefits:

Participants will not benefit directly from participation in this research study but will make a meaningful contribution to understanding the unexplored aspects of scoliosis.

Cost and Reimbursement:

No compensation will be offered for participation in this research project.

Confidentiality:

Any personal information obtained during this enquiry will be kept strictly confidential. In order to protect participants' identities, their names will be removed from the written transcripts. Only the researchers will have access to any identifiable data. This data will be stored in the researchers' personal password protected computers at McGill University. Moreover, although the results of the study may be published and presented at research meetings and conferences (including direct quotes), participants' direct identity and/or identifying information will not be revealed in scientific publication, presentation, or report.

Voluntary Participation and / or Withdrawal:

Your participation in this study is completely voluntary. You may refuse to participate or may discontinue your participation at any time without explanation, and without penalty or loss of benefits to which you are otherwise entitled. The interview will be digitally audio-recorded with your permission. This recording will be destroyed once it is transcribed. If you decide not to participate, or if you discontinue your participation, you will suffer no prejudice. In the case of withdrawal, information collected to this point will be used to preserve the integrity and quality of the project.

Questions and Contact Information:

This research has been reviewed and approved by the McGill University Institutional Review Board. If you have any questions about your rights as a research participant, please contact Ilde Lepore, Senior Ethics Administrator of the Institutional Review Board at 514-398-8302. If you have a question about the research itself or wish to report any adverse event, you may contact Dr. Richard Hovey.

Sincerely,

Richard Hovey, PhD Kristina Amja, MSc Student Marie Vigouroux, MSc Student

Declaration of Consent:

I have read this consent form and have received the following information:

- My participation in this project is voluntary; I am free to withdraw my consent and to discontinue my participation in this project at any time without explanation.
- My decision regarding whether or not to participate will have no effect on my status.
- · Refusal to participate would have no penalty or loss of benefits.
- The results of this study may be used in research publications and meetings.
- Confidentiality of any verbal and/or written feedback I provide will be respected, as all
 identifying information will be removed from the written interview transcripts, and my
 name will not appear in any published documents.
- I have had the opportunity to ask questions, and all of my questions have been answered to
 my satisfaction.
- I have been given sufficient time to consider the information and seek advice should I
 choose to do so.
- The individual interview will be conducted by the researcher and will be audio-recorded and transcribed.

By signing this consent form, I:

- · Do not give up my legal rights
- Acknowledge that the study has been explained to me and my questions have been answered to my satisfaction
- Agree to participate in this study.

Title of this research project: Exploring and Understanding Adolescent Chronic Pain

I, hereby, attest that this study has been explained to me. I read the information and consent form and was given a copy to keep. I was able to ask my questions and they were answered to my satisfaction. After thinking about it, I agree to, or I agree that my child will, participate in this research project.

In no way does consenting to participate in this research study waive your legal rights nor release the sponsor or the institution from their legal or professional responsibilities if you are harmed in any way.

Name of participant (Print)	Assent of minor, capable of understanding the nature of the research (signature) or Verbal assent of minor obtained by:	Date
Name of parent(s) or legal guardian (Print)	Signature	Date
Name of participant (18 years +) (Print)	Signature	Date
Name of person obtaining consent (Print)	Signature	Date
Participant's Signature:	Person Obtaining Consent:	
Print Name:	Print Name:	
Date:		